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	SOUTH EPHA DISTRICT MEETING MINUTES 23 March 2010

	

	1.
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS 

Gillian Brinded, Chair of SEPHA, and Sue Faulkner, the South Area Improvement Manager, welcomed headteachers and colleagues from the Local Authority to the district and area meeting. and, in particular, the new headteachers who have taken up posts in the South Area this term:
Simon Harbrow

Westwood Primary

Lorna Pigram

St Nicholas CE Primary, Rayleigh 
Sue Faulkner noted that there have been some really positive outcomes from recent Ofsted inspections in the South, and thanked the headteachers for the excellent work that is going on in their schools.

	

	2.
	ONE TO ONE TUITION UPDATE

Ros Allsop, lead officer for One to One tuition in Essex 

Ros noted that the introduction of one to one tuition in Essex has gone very well, and there are just a few schools that are not yet providing tuition. She stressed that it is essential that schools register with the DCSF as well as the Local Authority, as the DCSF only acknowledge information and data on their site. If schools do not register with the DCSF the associated funding may be removed, as the DCSF will assume that they are not carrying out 1:1 tuition.

There are a number of reasons to be cheerful about the roll out of 1:1 tuition. These include:

· Effective delivery;

· Parent and pupil engagement; 

· Flexible schools models (though this is also an area for development and there is a need for schools to share their good practice);

· Careful consideration of pupils;

· Links to Quality First Teaching – ensuring that quality of provision is a priority and sustainable. 

A number of challenges remain, including:

· Under-reporting of provision;

· Under or slow roll out of the delivery of 1:1 tuition;

· Developing flexible school delivery models;

· Quality assurance and monitoring;

· Appropriate and effective selection of pupils.

In 2009/10 the challenge has been to use all the allocated places (so as to not lose funding) and to deliver quality tuition;

In 2010/11 the challenge will be to grow the provision to meet the pupil guarantee. There will be a need to deliver 1:1 tuition more flexibly.  Ros noted that sessions can now be delivered during the school day, and it may be possible for one or more schools to use the tuition funding to hire a qualified teacher to deliver tuition in the school day. 

Ros referred to graphs which demonstrated that 1:1 tuition is helping children catch up, in particular those who are least able (and working towards). She noted that it is vital that schools select the right children for tuition, i.e. those who are “stuck” rather than those who have more long-term problems. This year in Essex schools the main focus has been on Year 6 pupils, but statistically (according to Making Good Progress data) the most impact is seen in Year 5.

Ros noted the characteristics of ECC registration and DCSF trackers:

Essex Registration

· Records pupil level characteristics and progress data

· Includes information around the time and location of tuition within schools

· Submission triggers funding which is then paid in the next funding window.

DCSF Data collection website

· Records real time starts and ends

· Can only be completed once the first session of tuition has been carried out;

· Is the main data-set which is recognised by the DCSF. 

In relation to the reallocation of places:

· The DCSF expects Essex to internally reallocate tuition places to ensure that the full allocation of places is filled. Otherwise, places will be clawed back. 

· The deadline to register places is the end of the Spring term 2010. Surplus places will be put to a bid. These are due by the end of term – schools will be reminded and the bidding proforma will be available on the EPHA website and on the Schools Self Evaluation Tracker from Monday 8 March. 

· Surplus places will be allocated for the beginning of the summer term to ensure that receiving schools are able to make the most effective use of funding. Ros confirmed that she has been in contact with Val Macgregor from the DSCF, and hopes that Essex will gain a number of additional places.

The Pupil and Parent Guarantees state that from September 2010, 

· Every pupil, aged seven to eleven who has fallen behind national expectations and is not making good progress, receives one to one tuition in English and/or mathematics to get them back on track

· Children looked after, regardless of academic profile, are eligible. Remaining allocations can be deployed using current criteria.

Ros confirmed that every Looked After Child is eligible for one to one tuition at some point during KS2 (i.e. 10 hours tuition during the key stage, whenever it is judged most suitable for them). 

The target group is currently those children eligible for Free School Meals, but this may be expanded to include children who are stuck who should make progress from Level 3 to Level 5, and there may be another criteria specific to the school which could be agreed with the School Improvement Partner.

Ros plans to develop a portfolio of successful one to one tuition case studies, and asked headteachers to contribute to this project.

In Essex the following number of places have been allocated to one to one tuition in 2010/11:

Key Stage 2
Key Stage 3 
Key Stage 4

8524

6627

462


	

	3.
	CULTURAL WORKSHOPS

Led by James Single, MFL Schools Support 

James explained that MFL Schools Support has been developed over the last 2 – 2 ½ years, and they provide cultural theme days for schools, focused on France, Germany, Spain and England. A typical programme will start with the delivery of a CDRom for use by the school, which will set the tone for the theme day and gives an overview of the country and its traditions to support teachers in advance of the workshop.

On the day James and his team will set up a large and colourful display in the school hall. They then deliver sessions to classes across the whole school. The sessions include a focus on:

· The similarities and differences between the chosen country and the UK;

· Traditional dance and music;

· Stories and traditions, and the use of nursery rhymes (for the youngest pupils) and games.

Each hall session lasts around 1 hour and ten minutes, though these can be tailored to suit the school’s requirements.

James shared a folder which included testimonials from schools who had found the workshops very enjoyable and valuable. He stressed that families are encouraged to attend assemblies during the day, and that the workshops can form the basis of effective sharing assemblies. 

Contact James Single at info@mflschoolsupport.co.uk
Or on 07885 388543


	

	4.
	THE UPS AND DOWNS OF VOLUNTARY SERVICE

A presentation by Mike and Alison Blant

Mike and Alison have recently returned to the South of Essex having experienced a year working for the VSO (Voluntary Service Organisation) in Papua New Guinea. They both said that they have learnt a great deal from the experience, not least a recognition of the English education system and how lucky we all are in this country.
Mike retired from headship in June 2008 and he and Alison discussed what the next steps were for them both. Alison is headteacher at Pitsea Juniors; she explained that she loves her school but after many years in headship needed a break and wanted to recharge her batteries and her ability to see what needed to be changed at the school.

One Sunday afternoon in July they were out for a walk, and discussed the possibility of offering their services as volunteers for the VSO. They applied on line that day and, having expected not to hear for at least 3 months, were amazed to be contacted two days later. The VSO has been running for 50 years, and their recruitment of volunteers has shifted from young people doing a gap year to older, more experienced people with valuable and transferable skills.

Mike and Alison undertook rigorous and very effective training, and met others who were planning to work for VSO overseas. Following the training they were offered a choice of two placements, Mongolia or Papua New Guinea (PNG). They decided to go to the Highlands of PNG, despite not knowing anything about the country!
They travelled to PNG in January 2009 to work as Leadership and Management Change officers, working to train leaders to develop a new curriculum for the country. They worked as a double act spending 24 hours a day every day together, discovering that they were very different kinds of leaders with different approaches and ideas – sometimes it was necessary to compromise!

PNG has recently signed up to the second Millennium Goal, a right to universal basic education – a very aspirational goal that offers freedom and opportunity. The country has a large land mass, but a population of just under 7 million. In many ways the country is extremely undeveloped; the infrastructure is poor, travelling is extremely difficult (a 45 km drive took 6 hours on one occasion); people are low-skilled and poorly educated. The average life expectancy is 57, infant mortality is 10% - babies are not named for six months in case they don’t survive that long. There are high levels of domestic violence, and very little for people to do – Mike explained that the main activity is “spinning” or simply hanging around, and chewing betel nut, a stimulant.

The Papua New Guinea people are very fierce looking, but were friendly and hospitable towards Alison and Mike. However, they can be very violent towards one another and tribal war fare is a huge issue, which frustrates development of the country. In addition, 97% of the land is owned by the people, which also causes problems in relation to the development of infrastructure.
The country is relatively young in its development – tribes living in the Highlands were discovered as recently as 1935. The country has only used cash for a short time, and people still rely on bartering, for example shells and pigs – these are still used for bribes, compensation and brokering deals!

PNG was colonised by the Australians in World War 1, and gained independence from Australia in 1975. However, the people were not skilled or sufficiently competent to take on managing the infrastructure and it has deteriorated dramatically.

Papua New Guinea is one of the most diverse countries on Earth, with over 850 indigenous languages and at least as many traditional societies, out of a population of just under 7 million. It is also one of the most rural, with only 18% of its people living in urban centres. The country is one of the world's least explored, culturally and geographically, and many undiscovered species of plants and animals are thought to exist in the interior of Papua New Guinea. There is very little tourism, and the economy is largely stagnant, exploited for its minerals and resources. 

Children are taught in English in schools, but there are few ex-pats remaining so the standard of spoken English is deteriorating. Education is not compulsory and has to be paid for. That’s a real issue, for many who live in rural areas don’t have cash.

Just 50% of children (or adults) attend primary school; just 30% of them attend secondary school; just 10% of them go on to further education. Unfortunately, when they graduate there are few jobs for people to go to, and they have no way of repaying the cost of their education to their community, and so become outcasts.
Mike and Alison showed slides of schools and classes – primary classes may have pupils from the age of five up to adults in their thirties! There is a strong sense of national pride, and every morning every school congregates for assembly and pledges allegiance to the country.

The status of teachers is low – it is simply viewed as a job. Some of the more dedicated teachers are nostalgic for the days when they were taught by ex-pats. Mike and Alison were in PNG to promote pupil centred learning, as current pedagogy is very passive. 
The VSO gave them a house – sometimes there was water and electricity and they quickly learnt to take advantage of it when utilities were working. The houses are run down, and teachers don’t tend to take any pride in their houses as they may be moved on after a year.
The roads are incredibly poor (photos of pot holes like craters put our roads into perspective!) and there are poor medical facilities. Alison said that one of the things she never got used to was how many young children die – one little girl they met died three days later from diarrhoea, because of the local and misguided belief that she shouldn’t be given water.

Mike and Alison toured around the Highlands, visiting schools and training teachers, having first assessed their level of skills, objectives and the pace of change that would be tolerated. Alison ran a very popular Phonics course (which the government felt would solve all their problems!). One of the things that was endlessly fascinating was the different tribes and the many festivals, and Mike and Alison were often asked to be guests of honour at awards ceremonies.

Coming back to the UK has been tough, though they missed their family and friends more than they could have thought possible. 

Would they go again? No!

Do they regret going? No!

However, they both recommended the experience as an amazing and life changing opportunity, and an amazing chance to learn about another culture and give some of their experience and expertise to a country that desperately needs support. 

	

	5. 
	APP MADE EASY

A presentation by Jonathan Bond, Educational Consultant. 

Jonathan started his presentation by reminding headteachers that Assessing Pupil Progress (APP) materials have been used in schools since at least September 2009, and that many schools have started to use them effectively. Jonathan explained that his approach to APP is not political, but is based on what he feels works well and has a positive impact in schools. He feels that APP offers real opportunities but represents a huge chance in approach.

He stressed that assessment must be an interdependent part of what happens in schools, linked with curriculum and pedagogy (teaching approaches). APP does not work if it is simply latched on to what the school is currently doing. 

APP in an nutshell

Good day to day teaching and learning; leads to
Rich evidence of learning; informs
APP periodic review against national standards. 

The big benefits of APP

· Using our professional judgement

· An informed holistic judgement

· Finally nationally standardised

· Leads to more responsive teaching

· ‘Neglected’ areas are addressed

· It encourages a broad curriculum

· It leads to a greater understanding of reading

· It leads to greater independence of children

· Increased use of questioning and discussion

· Higher profile of ‘using and applying’ in maths

However, alongside the benefits are big challenges:
· Underestimating the change

· Initially time consuming

· Getting staff on board

· A limited reading curriculum can lead to lack of variety in evidence

· Focus on APP statements could lead to narrowing of literacy curriculum

· Number of AFs in maths

· Much independent work needed

· How to record evidence

· Making whole class assessment manageable

Jonathan noted that the challenge is not about understanding how to highlight achievements on a grid (anyone can do that) but understanding how to collect the evidence in the first place, and how it can be recorded so that it is easily accessible. 

One challenge may be for teachers and Learning Support Assistants to ensure that they actually stand back and assess pupils through observation rather than direct teaching.

Big changes in mindset and approach might include more…

· Assessment points

· Independent work (especially for the less able)

· Extended writing

· Cross-curricular learning

· LSA involvement in assessment

· Strategies for teaching reading comprehension

· Using and applying

· Quality questioning

· Time for observation and discussion

· Moderation

Jonathan stated that APP can and should be a driver for more creative teaching. He put forward six strategies to support staff with APP, but noted that there are four conditions that are essential:

· Following a step-by-step approach (he does not advocate assessing every child in every class in every subject straight away)

· Working as a team

· Allowing sufficient time

· Offering training for teachers and LSAs

Strategy 1- Plan for APP

· For each unit decide on the Assessment Focuses (AF) that you will focus on 

· Identify evidence from across the curriculum

· Look out for unexpected evidence

· Build in opportunities to collect evidence

· Independent

· Investigative

· Creative

· Offer choice

He stressed that schools need to give pupils plenty of time to put strategies into place. After this happens, planning needs to be reviewed:

· Look for weak areas and adapt your planning

· Make use of guided learning for group issues

· Adapt whole class teaching for whole class issues 
Strategy 2- Help staff with ways to collect evidence

There are three key methods: written evidence, spoken evidence and evidence collected from observation.

Data can be collected in many ways and Jonathan suggested that teachers further up the school learn from their Foundation Stage colleagues who are adept at this:

· Marking

· Sticky labels

· Reading records

· Evidence sheets

· Reading journals

· Mark books

· Guided reading records

Strategy 3- Give practical ideas of what to do

Reading strategies:

· Guided reading

· Shared reading

· Reciprocal reading

· Ordering

· Top 3

· Top 5

· Diamond nine

· Pyramid ten

· Drama

· Conscience alley

· Forum theatre

· Freeze frame

· Ask the author

· Diagrammatic representation

· Venn

· Sociograms 

· Emotion graphs

· Story maps

· Visualisation

· Text restructuring

· Cloze

· Writing from reading

· Writing in the style of

· additional episodes

· alternative endings

· different viewpoints

Strategy 4 – Link to creative cross-curricular approaches 

For example, give opportunities for independent extended writing

· Regular open writing gives children a chance to apply key skills and practise previously taught text types

· Opportunities for children to write their own success criteria encourages independence

· Making use of learning pathways gives opportunities to write non-fiction, poetry and stories in other subjects 

Embed maths in other subjects:

· Build on existing plans

· Add to curriculum maps

· Choose powerful connections

· Reconsider the sequence of units

· Use the content from the foundation stage subject units to teach mathematics

· Consider the impact of maths in other subjects on pupil’s learning

Strategy 5 – Make use of your LSAs

· Train your LSAs 

· What the AFs mean

· How to teach guided reading and maths

· How to use higher order questions

· LSAs collect evidence in guided, shared and independent sessions

· Give them the appropriate support and guidance 
Strategy 6 – Help teachers to be consistent

· Regular moderation is essential to align judgements

· Moderate after periodic judgements are made

· Moderation options

· Focus on specific AFs 

· Focus on borderline queries

· Focus on low, secure or high

· Focus on a specific level

Jonathan stressed that APP lives and dies by moderation – this is essential to its success. 

Jonathan can be contacted on 

T – 01245 421 622

M – 07970 075 109

E – jonathan.bond@yahoo.co.uk                            


	

	6.

a)

b)

c)

d)

e)


	SEPHA

Gillian Brinded, Chair of SEPHA, said farewell on behalf of all South headteachers to Mervyn Pocock who is leaving Wyburns Primary at the end of the term.

In addition, Gillian said thank you and farewell to Jenny Slee, headteacher at Grove Wood Primary who retires at the end of term. Jenny has been involved with SEPHA for many years (and indeed, was one of the members of the inaugural executive) and has recently been Treasurer for the South. She will be very much missed by colleages and was thanked for her contribution and commitment to SEPHA. 

Gillian referred Headteachers to the Spring term EPHA newsletter distributed at the meeting (also available on the EPHA website). She also asked headteachers to give feed back about the meeting and suggestions for future presentations and speakers.

Area Development Groups 

Gillian noted that the Area Development Groups have been re-established and it has been agreed that they must focus on local development and resource issues, and not just be platform for Local Authority information, as was the case in the past. 

The Local Authority has established five implementation groups to deliver the Children and Young People’s Plan, focusing on the Every Child Matters national priorities. The overarching “Enjoy and Achieve Implementation group” is co-chaired by Terry Reynolds (Director for Learning), Claire Claydon (Chair of EPHA) and the Chair of ASHE. A Primary-phase Enjoy and Achieve sub-group has been established to focus on primary development issues, and the four headteachers on this group are:

· Graham Alderton (Head at Lambourne Primary) representing the West Area;

· Emma Dawson (Head at Lawford Mead Juniors) representing the Mid Area;

· Monica Dimmock (Head at Glebe Infants) representing the South Area;

· Nigel Hookway (Head at Highwoods Primary) representing the North Area.

An “Enjoy and Achieve Action Plan” will be developed for each area of the county, and the sub-group will work on these, taking into account discussion and decisions made at the Area Development Group meetings. 

The views and decisions of the Area Development Group and the Implementation Groups will be fed back to the Local Children’s Trust Board meetings. The LCTBs are chaired by the local lead for Children and Young People in the PCT, supported by the Area Localities Commissioner (Lonica Vanclay in the West, Clare Burrell in the South, Maureen Hanley in the North East and Philippa Bull in Mid). The four Localities Commissioners sit on the Area Development Groups, and so are in a good position to ensure that the views of Primary headteachers are taken forward to the LCTBs, along with Primary headteacher representatives on the LCTB. 

At the meetings in January the ADG members discussed the importance of communication, particularly with the Local Delivery Group Lead Link headteachers, who steer the agenda for their LDG meetings. LDGs each operate according to their own needs, some focusing primarily on extended services, whilst others focus more widely on data analysis and general school improvement. It was recognised that the relationship and communication with LDGs is very important for the ADGs to be effective and therefore it was agreed that the minutes of the ADG meetings will be circulated to the Lead Link Headteachers, and that they would be invited to the next meeting of their relevant Area Development Group in March/April 2010. 

All headteachers on the Area Development Group (made up of the LDG representatives on the EPHA Executive) are asked to nominate a substitute if they are unable to attend an ADG meeting, and it was agreed that it would be helpful if this could be the LDG lead link headteacher.  

From 2011 National Strategies funding will mostly be deployed directly to schools rather than through the Local Authority, and it will be essential for groups of schools to deploy resources to ensure that the needs of their locality and the area are met. The Area Development Groups will play a key part in determining the allocation of some local resources and so it is essential that the agendas for the meetings are focused and make decisions based on local need. It will also be important to ensure that in future the ADGs:

· Are clear about the group’s remit, accountability and responsibilities, including the power to allocate resources that are available to the group;

· Review progress, outcomes and the impact of any actions that are decided;

In future, it is expected that the membership of the Area Development Groups will include the Area Extended Services Commissioner and the Area Achievement for All – Narrowing the Gap Adviser (these posts to be appointed in the spring), in addition to a representative from SENCAN and from Early Years.

Gillian noted that during the meeting the group interrogated local data and came up with the following issues for the South  area:

· writing (particularly boys and Free School Meals pupils); 

· leadership and management (developing the capacity of senior leadership teams);

· the recruitment and retention of good teachers, particularly in tough areas;

· the lack of and development of speaking and listening skills, starting with the Early Years;

· the needs of ethnic minorities;

· Foundation Stage underachievement (linked to oracy);

· Governance in schools;

· in Wickford, the running of the CLC (Collaborative learning Centre) and its development;

· the development of trust status for an increasing number of LDGs;

· major concerns about the management of referrals to social care, feedback and proper prioritisation of cases. 

After lengthy discussion, the South ADG decided on the following priorities:

1. Swift and easy access to social care – with a focus on response time and follow through.

2. Improving writing by focusing on oracy at the earliest stage: 

· a focus on Early years settings; 

· improving the performance skills and confidence of teachers;

· improved parental support, understanding and parenting skills.

3. Recruitment and retention of teachers, including the development and support for specialist such as SENCos. 

Feedback from the EPHA Executive 

Gillian reminded heads that, following the EPHA Executive meeting in September, EPHA conducted a survey of Essex primary headteachers asking for opinions of the current SATs testing system. A paper setting out the outcomes of the survey was circulated at the meeting.

99 headteachers responded to that survey and the EPHA Executive was not surprised by the outcomes – the vast majority of heads dislike the current system as they feel that the judgements are sometimes inaccurate, and the outcomes are used to judge schools during Ofsted and through performance league tables. Headteachers were not, however, against assessment of their schools and pupils, and many felt that moderated teacher assessment and the use of single level tests would be a better way to judge performance.

The EPHA Executive invited Sue Hackman, the DCSF Chief Adviser on School Standards, to the Executive meeting on 8 February 2010, to discuss the outcomes of the survey and the future of SATs. Unfortunately, Sue explained that with a general election in the offing it was not possible to predict what a future government might have in place, but she did feel that SATs are here to stay for the foreseeable future. 

The group also discussed the primary headteacher workload, and the many challenges that headteachers all face. In addition Sue gave an interesting personal view of what a Conservative government might bring to the education system.  

SEPHA Annual General Meeting – summer term 2010

Gillian reminded South headteachers that the South EPHA Annual General Meeting will be held during the summer term heads meeting, on Monday 21 June 2010. She noted that, because of Jenny Slee’s retirement, it will be necessary to elect a new treasurer for the area.
	

	5.
	The following key dates were noted:

SOUTH meeting with the Local Authority officers 2009/2010 at The Belvedere, Crays Hill
· Monday 21 June        
EPHA Annual General Meeting Friday 2 July 2010,  Chelmsford City Football Club
Deputy Headteachers’ Conference 

Friday 8 October 2010                 Stansted Hilton

EPHA Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Friday 25 March 2011         
Stock Brook Country Club
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